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1. The Secret of a Perfect Method

Hello and welcome to my Language 
Learning Foundations video course. My 
name is Olly. This is a picture of me in one 
of my favorite places in Japan. It’s an oyaki 
shop up in Nagano prefecture. I’m the 
creator of the I Will Teach You a Language 
blog. I’m really, really excited to have you 
here. We’re going to cover some great 
stuff, so let’s get started. 

Now when I left school, at the age of 18, I 
didn’t speak any foreign languages at all. 

Now I speak seven. During this time, what 
I’ve discovered is that my experience of 
learning so many foreign languages from 
scratch, from the beginning as an adult, 
will be valuable to other people. I started a 
blog in order to help people like you 
successfully learn a foreign language. 
That’s my aim. 

I talk a lot to people on the blog, to 
subscribers, to my email list, and I know 
that you are prepared to work hard to 
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achieve your goals of speaking another 
language fluently. You’ve told me that over 
and over again. That’s why I created this 
course. This course, Language Learning 
Foundations, is your first step to reaching 
that goal. I made it to answer one very 
simple question, which is, what should I be 
doing every day. What should I be 
studying? How should I be working every 
day so that I achieve my goal of becoming 
fluent in another language? This is what 
we’re going to cover in this course. I’m 
really excited. Let’s get started. 

----

In module 1 we’re going to talk about the 
secret of a perfect language learning 
method. Specifically what we’re going to 
cover in this module is the secret behind 
the perfect method. 

Now, what is it? What is the secret behind 
the perfect method? Well, I’m going to tell 
you right now. The perfect method is not 
about what you do. It’s about why you’re 
doing it. This is important because so 
often when we’re thinking about language 
learning methods, we’re thinking about 
what’s the best way to study, what are the 
best activities. All this stuff is important, of 
course it is, but it is not as important as 

your reason for studying in the first place. 
Let’s look at why this is. 

Now, if you’re studying for the right 
reasons, this is what happens. You’re 
passion for studying is going to take you 
much, much further than any other aspect 
of your language learning. Whenever you 
have any difficult times, whenever there’s 
anything you don’t understand or 
something you’re struggling with, it’s your 
passion that’s going to stop you from 
giving up and to give you the motivation 
that you need to carry on. This all comes 
from your why, your reason for learning the 
language. Also, learning a language is a 
long road and you go through some real 
downers and difficult times. It’s your 
reason for studying that’s going to make 
you pick yourself up and carry on. 

You could be studying for the wrong 
reasons. If you don’t have that passion for 
studying, what happens is that the 
language learning ends up very quickly 
feeling like work. If you don’t have the 
desire to communicate to people or if you 
don’t have the desire to belong to another 
society or culture, or even just belong to a 
group of people that you know and that 
you like, then what happens is you don’t 
have that real urge and that fire to begin to 
make the language your own. To take what 
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you study and then actually personalize it 
and make it matter to you. Also, during 
those dark times, during the times when 
you don’t feel particularly motivated, then 
what is it that’s going to keep pushing you 
through and make you want to carry on.

We got to the right reasons and the wrong 
reasons, but what would those reasons 
actually look like? Let’s have a look. This is 
a very common sentiment, be in love with 
the culture of a particular country, the 
desire to be able to communicate with 
people. For me this is the number one 
thing right there. It’s also possible that 
you’re in love with the music or the art of a 
particular culture and it just touches you in 
a way that you really can’t explain. 

This is the real importance of having a 
why, having a reason, a motivation for 
learning your language. Your why is going 
to determine everything that happens 
during your journey. Your why is going to 
determine: what you learn, how you learn 
it, how you solve problems and how you 
stay motivated over the long term. It’s 
incredibly important. 

Let’s have a look at an example. You may 
be someone who loves reading in a foreign 
language or even in your own language. 
Let’s think for a minute, if your goal is to 

enjoy reading literature in your target 
language. Let’s say you’re learning 
German and you really want to learn to 
read Kafka, well which of these pieces of 
language learning advice will really apply 
to you? 

There are four pieces of advice, which 
ones do you think would apply to you if 
your goal for learning is to enjoy reading or 
to enjoy the culture of the language. 
Clearly it’s number four that is most 
important. It’s much more relevant to you 
than any of the other pieces of advice. 

Let’s look at this from another angle. Let’s 
imagine that you are a traveller and that 
your goal for learning a language is to 
survive a trip around South America. Let’s 
look at the same pieces of advice, and 
now which of these apply to you as a 
language learner? You can see that is the 
opposite. Number four might be useful, 
but it’s not really the main thing. Numbers 
one, two and three, buy a phrase book, 

6



find a language exchange partner, speak 
from day one; these things now become 
much more important because of your 
goal to survive that trip around South 
America. 

Can you see how your why is incredibly 
important and how it’s going to determine 
everything you do in your study? This is 
the point: learning a language takes a long 
time. It’s a long journey and in order to get 
through and last long enough to actually 
learn to speak your language fluently, then 
you have to commit quite significantly to 
that journey. 

Here’s the thing, the reason that 99% of 
people give up and quit their language 
learning altogether is simply because they 
don’t see progress in the areas that matter 
to them. If you know your why, if you know 
your main motivation for studying, then 
you can plan your studying in a way that 
makes sense to you and is going to 
motivate you along the way. If you know 
your why, then it becomes easy to filter out 
bad advice because you’re going to know 
if it relates to you or not. 

Like those examples we saw before, 
reading short stories or speaking from day 
one, which relates to you? There’s a lot of 
information out there, a lot of blog posts, a 

lot of books, a lot of audio courses. 
Knowing your why is the single best way 
to learn yourself, how to study. Overall 
having a clear idea of why you’re learning 
your target language makes you a better 
learner and it’s that that really matters the 
most. 

Let’s look at something that happened to 
me in the last couple of years as I was 
learning Arabic. I moved to Qatar a couple 
of years ago. Before I got there I was really 
excited to learn Arabic. If I’m honest, I 
knew that my main motivation for learning 
Arabic was basically out of pride. I’m the 
kind of person that says, if I’m moving to 
another country, I’m going to learn the 
language because that’s just what you 
have to do. It was pride. 

I started off really strong learning Arabic, I 
learnt the alphabet, but what I found there 
was that Qatar is a funny country, and 
everybody spoke a different kind of Arabic 
when I got there and they used English 
every day. My pride, my reason for 
learning Arabic, had really no power to 
actually make me be able to carry on. After 
a few months of trying there was nothing 
there and I just gave up. 

Later on, the following year, I moved to 
Egypt. I got excited to learn Arabic again 
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because Egypt is a country where really 
you have to learn it. It’s not like Qatar 
where everyone speaks English. Also, not 
being in the Gulf, being somewhere like 
Egypt with thousands of years of history, 
the main thing I was thinking during that 
time was, I want to discover the culture 
and make friends. That was the internal 
dialogue that I was telling myself. 

When I arrived, what I found was a 
homogenous culture of mostly Egyptian 
people and wonderful people, really, really 
great. I found myself speaking right from 
the beginning because I absolutely had to. 
You can’t take a taxi in Cairo and speak 
English. I started meeting people, making 
friends all over the place. I felt a desire and 
a drive to learn, that I hadn’t felt for a very, 
very long time. 

Hopefully you can see how my why in 
these two situations, although it was the 
same language, and different countries, 
but in the same part of the world, had 
drastically different effects on my ability to 
learn. In the first case I gave up and in the 
second case I’m going from strength to 
strength and improving all the time with a 
real drive to learn. 

The lesson from all of this is you must be 
incredibly clear about what it is that you 

really want from your target language. 
What I want you to do is to write a couple 
of paragraphs about this. I want you to 
describe your most fundamental reasons 
for learning the language that you’re 
learning now. I want you to write that down 
on a piece of paper and keep it 
somewhere safe because further down the 
line, maybe in a few months or even in a 
couple of years, this is going to come in 
handy. 

Then what I want you to do is email me a 
copy of that. I want you to use this email 
here olly@iwillteachyoualanguage.com and 
email me your reasons for learning a 
language. I read every single email that I 
get, and I really want to know what it is 
that’s firing you up, what it is that’s 
motivating you. 

There we are. That’s the end of the first 
video. Well done for making it to the end. 
Next up is Module 2. We’re going to look 
at finding the perfect resources. 
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2. Finding the Perfect Resources

Welcome to Module 2. This module is all 
about finding the perfect resources for 
your language learning mission. We’re 
going to cover lots of things, but the most 
important thing we’re going to cover in this 
module is the difference between two 
different kinds of resources: self-study and 
immersion. It’s a very important difference 
and you’re going to need to know what 
this is and you’re going to need to gather 
resources to help you. 

We’re also going to talk about the 
importance of level. This is a big deal 
because the most common reason that 
you get the wrong resources or resources 
don’t work out for you is simply that the 
level is wrong. It’s too hard or it’s too easy. 
I’m going to leave you with a few tips 
about exactly what it is that I think that you 
need to get hold of in order to start your 
language learning journey. 

What do we mean by resources exactly? 
What is it that I’m talking about? 
Resources for language learning are 
anything that you acquire in order to help 
you learn your target language. It could be 

anything. I want you to think about 
materials or resources in two different 
categories. Like we just said, we’ve got 
self-study. This is basically stuff that you 
use to teach yourself the language, 
instructional material. This is the first 
category. Second, is mater ia l for 
immersion. It’s stuff that’s going to help 
you immerse yourself in the language just 
as if you were living in a native speaker 
environment. These are the two main types 
of resources. Let’s dive in and look at the 
first in a bit more detail. 

Sel f-study resources typical ly are 
textbooks, but they could also be audio 
courses or these days there are some 
fantastic online language learning websites 
as well. All of these things you would 
primarily use to teach yourself the 
language. When it comes to actually 
choosing which ones you’re going to use, 
there are two really important ways to look 
at it. I like to divide it into two categories: 
hard factors and soft factors. That’s my 
categorization. 
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Let’s use the example of a textbook. Let’s 
say you’re starting to learn French and you 
wanted to find yourself the best French 
textbook out there for you. Let’s look at 
the hard factors that you’d need to 
consider. Hard factors are tangible things. 
You look inside your textbook, what is 
there. 

Here are the things that whatever language 
resource you use, it really needs to have 
the following things. It needs to be based 
around dialogues. As you’re going to see 
in this course, dialogues are a huge part of 
language learning because they’re the 
most easily understood, approachable, 
recognizable format for presenting you the 
language and exploring the language. 

Dialogues are typically a conversation 
between two people, usually a man and a 
woman because they like to be very fair in 
these products. You also need to make 
sure that these dialogues come with not 
only the text, but also the audio because 
reading and listening at the same time is 
another huge rung in the ladder to 
improving your level. 

You need to make sure also that these 
dialogues in your textbook are a decent 
length. You don’t want them to be too 
short. A lot of audio courses and websites 

in particular tend to suffer from having 
dialogues that are too short. The problem 
with that is it just doesn’t give you enough 
listening practice. It doesn’t push you 
enough. 

You got to make sure that the topics of 
these dialogues in your textbook are 
relevant. By relevant, what I mean is for 
example, if you are going off around South 
America and your textbook has got a lot of 
stuff on what to say in the bank or what to 
say in a real estate agent’s office, it’s not 
relevant to you. You got to make sure you 
know why you’re learning your language, 
like we covered in the first module, and 
that your textbook has topics relevant to 
that. 

It’s also a real advantage if the textbook 
that you use has a dictionary included. Of 
course, you can get plenty of other 
dictionaries, but it can save you an awful 
lot of time if in the back of the textbook 
you’ve got all of the main words from the 
textbook included in a nice list that you 
can very quickly look up. When you’re 
searching for your textbooks make sure 
that they’ve got these factors. 

This is the tangible stuff, but there are also 
what I call soft factors. This is stuff that 
really endears you to the material. You’re 
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going to be using this stuff for a long time. 
Learning a language takes time. It’s really 
important not only that this material is of 
good quality, but is also something that 
you want to use and that you actually like. 

Here are the three things: the look and feel 
of it. If you get a sort of tatty old textbook 
with poor quality printing, something that 
just doesn’t feel nice, that is important 
because you’re going to picking it up every 
day. Likewise, having flipped through it, 
maybe read a couple of chapters, do you 
find it interesting? Above all the point here 
is, is it something that you would want to 
pick up every day. If you find a textbook 
you think is great, but it just looks horrible 
and has got cheap paper and the stuff isn’t 
laid out very well inside, this is something 
you have to think about because it’s going 
to get to you after a while. 

What I’m getting at in this module is I want 
you to actually go out there and get the 
resources you need before you dive in. For 
this process I recommend two things: first 
of all, two different textbooks or online 
resources, maybe one textbook and one 
online resource, also, I want you to get one 
audio course. You’re going to end up with 
three things. 

Here’s why. Having more than one 
textbook or perhaps an online course to 
supplement your textbook, this comes in 
handy a few weeks or a few months down 
the line when boredom and frustration 
start to set in. It’s really important that you 
stay motivated and by having a different 
source of information, a different textbook, 
it just allows you to switch gear and do 
something different. That can be really, 
really important to keep motivation up. 

The audio course is great because even if 
it’s a kind of Pimsleur or Michel Thomas 
type thing, what it means is when you’re 
out and about in the gym, in the car, or 
even walking down the road, you can 
continue learning and it’s something you 
can do away from the computer or away 
from the desk. 

Now when you choose your textbook or 
your audio course, level is incredibly 
important. The self-study materials that 
we’re talking about here are the foundation 
of your learning. You’re going to be 
studying this stuff every day. The reason 
you’re going to be studying it every day is 
because textbooks and materials like this 
have been well-designed with carefully 
chosen language to give you a really good 
grounding in the language. It covers all the 
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main vocab, all the most important 
grammar, all of these things. 

Since this is going to be a cornerstone of 
your learning, it’s really important that you 
take the time to find materials at the right 
level for you. If you find something that’s 
too hard, you’ll give up. Likewise, if you 
find something that’s too easy, you’ll end 
up learning not very much, not being 
pushed and lose interest. 

What I’d simply suggest is that before you 
buy a textbook or before you buy an online 
course, spend a bit of time with it. Look at 
the book in the bookshop. If it’s an online 
course, take their seven-day free trial. Just 
see if you feel that the level that they are 
pitching it at is suitably challenging for 
you, not too easy, not too hard.

The second part to all this is immersion. 
Basically immersion is the idea that you’re 
going to create a native speaker-like 
environment for yourself in your own 
home. You’re going to be basically 
replacing the things that you might do to 
relax in your native language with the 
same things in your target language. 

The resources that you’re going to get to 
create your immersion environment are 
going to be things like TV shows, movies, 
books, magazines, comics, instruction 

manuals, the internet, anything that you 
browse on the web, and music as well is 
something that’s especially good. Then 
you’re going to gather a lot of different 
stuff. 

The most important thing when you’re 
choosing immersion resources is this: it 
has to be authentic. What we mean by that 
is it has to be something that was 
designed to be consumed by native 
speakers. A textbook doesn’t count 
because a textbook has been designed for 
students and you don’t get natural 
language. You want to make sure that the 
stuff that you’re getting is authentic. 
Something that’s intended for native 
speakers. As such you need to make sure 
that the level is native speaker level 
because the most important thing is that 
you’re hearing natural language. 

They should be interesting to you. This is 
also key because if you’re not interested in 
politics and you end up watching TV 
shows on politics, you wouldn’t do this in 
your mother tongue. This is the point. If it’s 
something you wouldn’t do in your mother 
tongue, don’t try to do it in your target 
language. The point really is that you want 
to kind of mirror your normal habits as 
much as possible in your target language. 
If you like to read newspapers, then get 
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newspapers. If you like to watch TV, get TV 
shows. It’s really worth taking a bit of time 
to think, what is it that I do in my day-to-
day life and how can I do that exact same 
thing in my target language. 

In terms of how much to actually get, really 
as much as you can. Interest is key. You 
need to get stuff that you’re going to be 
interested in. I don’t know about you, but I 
personally will watch a fair bit of TV over 
the course of a year. I’ll read a lot of 
books. I’ll listen to a lot of music. You really 
need to be collecting a fair amount of stuff 
in your target language to keep you 
interested and motivated. 

If you’re just starting out learning your 
target language, then it’s very important 
that you actually spend the time to gather 
these resources right now. Why? Things 
like hoarding materials, buying loads of 
stuff, is a big risk because often what 
you’ll do then is you’ll end up jumping from 
one thing to the next, one textbook to a 
book to an audio course to a website. 
People do this a lot and what happens is it 
distracts you from your learning. It makes 
it very difficult to make progress. The most 
progress that you make comes from when 
you choose one thing and you do it with a 
lot of purpose and with a lot of 
concentration and focus. 

The trick really is to spend a bit of 
concerted effort now gathering the 
material that’s best for you, that matches 
your interest at the right level that you feel 
happy with and then forget about getting 
anything else. Once you’ve got your two 
textbooks and your one audio course and 
your immersion material, you can say to 
yourself, all right, that’s it. I’m not going to 
buy any more language stuff. I’ve got what 
I need; now I can just focus. 

Last year I was actual ly learning 
Cantonese, which is the Chinese dialect 
from Hong Kong. I was learning it whilst I 
was living in Qatar, which is a small Gulf 
state in the Middle East. I won’t go into 
why I was doing that. I had a random 
passion for Hong Kong and for Cantonese, 
so I started learning. 

I began with this great textbook, which is 
from the Teach Yourself series, but I found 
that after a while I stopped really looking 
forward to studying. It started to become a 
bit of a drag. I decided to try out this 
online course called CantoneseClass101. 
This was great because it had a very 
different style, different tone. It had stuff at 
different levels. It had these kind of 
clickable dialogues where I could click a 
line and hear it. It basically helped me 
learn in different ways, but was still a kind 

13



of a textbook type resource. It helped me 
learn in a different way and just add a bit 
of variety to the learning process. 

Every day when I was going to work, I 
lived quite close to my work actually. It 
was only 15 minutes away. I had a rule for 
myself that whenever I got in the car and I 
drove to work, and likewise whenever I left 
work got in the car and came home, that 
that 15 minutes that I had between my 
work and my home, that was my 
Cantonese time. I would stick on a 
podcast or the radio or some music. Every 
day I was getting my immersion time, at 
least some of my immersion time, from 
that 30 minutes of concentrated listening. 

All of these things added up together 
really, really worked for me. It was the 
variety from the couple of different 
textbooks and the dedicated time every 
day to just listen to the language in the car, 
just letting myself absorb it. This is 
something that I did while I was learning a 
very difficult language on the other side of 
the world, not hearing it anywhere else. If 
you go to my blog or my YouTube channel, 
you can see videos of how well I did over 
the course of one year learning Cantonese. 
It all came from this foundation. 

The most important thing to remember 
from this is that taking time to get the right 
materials will support your learning and 
drive you forward. Take the time to find the 
right stuff for you right now. 

If you’d like some tips on good materials 
f o r y o u r l a n g u a g e h e a d o v e r t o 
IWillTeachYouALanguage.com/resources 
and you’ll see stuff that I recommend for 
lots of different languages. It’s really 
important that you take action and get the 
stuff you need right now to prevent any 
problems or any distractions later on. It’s 
much better to do this now then to start to 
worry about this when motivat ion 
becomes a problem. 

There we are. We’ve reached the end of 
Module 2. Next up, Module 3, we’re 
getting into the serious learning stuff. This 
is how to make progress and not get 
distracted. 
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3. How to Make Quick Progress and Not Get 
Distracted

Welcome back. This is Module 3 of 
Language Learning Foundations. In this 
video we’re going to talk all about how to 
make quick progress in your language 
learning and not get distracted. It’s an 
important one. 

This is what we’re going to cover in the 
module. First up, what exactly, as a 
language learner in the early stages of 
learning a language, is going to be your 
engine of progress. How are you going to 
make sure you learn? How are you going 
to make sure you don’t get distracted 
because what you may already know is 
that often it’s not so much what we do, but 
what we get distracted by that makes a 
really big difference to our learning. I want 
to talk about exactly how you can make 
big, big progress and not get distracted by 
stuff that doesn’t matter. 

When we’re talking about progress, I want 
to tell you first of all that we’re going to be 
talking about textbooks in this module, 
and it may seem like we’re kind of 
repeating some stuff from Module 2 on 
materials, but in fact that’s not the case. 

The thing about textbooks is that 
textbooks give you a very good framework 
as we’re going to talk about in a minute. 
When you’re looking for fast progress in 
the beginning of learning a language, 
there’s no better place than textbooks to 
give you that foundation. We’re going to 
be talking about textbooks as your engine 
of progress. 

It doesn’t have to be a textbook. It could 
be one of the many great online resources 
out there too. The most important thing is 
when we’re talking about studying here, 
whatever resource you decide to use, it 
needs to be something that ideally has 
structured lessons, but most importantly is 
based all around dialogues. Most courses 
these days, especially communicative 
courses, will use dialogues as their 
foundation. You just need to make sure 
that the dialogues from your textbook or 
from your online resource come with both 
the text and the audio. This is critical. 

Why is it that textbooks are your engine of 
progress? There’s no getting away from 
the fact that textbooks are fantastic for 
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beginners. The reason is that when you’re 
starting out with a language you need to 
build a very strong foundation and a 
language core. There is a critical mass of 
vocabulary and knowledge of the language 
that enables you to communicate. 

The thing about textbooks is that they 
have been very carefully prepared by 
usually very intelligent, knowledgeable 
people for exactly this purpose. They get 
broken down into different sections so 
they’re easy for you to understand. You get 
lots of explanations of language. The 
textbook will explain to you the most 
important things you need to learn or that 
you need to know about your target 
language. 

Where I differ from the people that make 
these textbooks is while textbooks give 
you a lot of knowledge, they don’t usually 
actually help you learn in a particularly 
good way. What we’re going to be talking 
about in this video, and this is one of the 
main points and reasons for this Language 
Learning Foundations course to exist, is 
that we’re going to talk about exactly how 
to use these resources, so you actually do 
make good progress and not get 
distracted. 

There are, as you know, lots of ways to 
learn a language, but it’s always important 
to bear in mind that a textbook is reliable 
because it’s been very well thought 
through and prepared. On a very basic 
level if you take the body of knowledge 
contained within a textbook and you work 
your way through it steadily, you will learn. 
You’re guaranteed to learn quite a lot from 
it. 

The advantage of a resource like this is it 
gives you some kind of stability and helps 
you to keep going. If you’re ever not sure 
about what to do next in your learning, you 
could always do a lot worse than head to 
your textbook and learn the next thing in 
line. It’s almost certainly going to be useful 
for you. It gives you this foundation in your 
language whatever else you do. 

If you go over and read books, or you’re 
speaking, or you’re watching TV, whatever 
else you do, a textbook is going to give 
you a good foundation. By working 
through it, you’re giving yourself a very 
good chance of progressing, but, as I said, 
just doing what the textbook tells you to 
do is not necessarily enough. 

Let’s talk about how to make sure you 
actually learn from your textbook. I want to 
give you a very important mindset for 

16



using textbooks and that is quantity over 
quality. Textbooks work, and most 
language courses and language teachers 
in general work, by presenting you with a 
language problem and asking you to 
understand it perfectly. It could be a 
particular grammar rule. It could be 
something about the syntax of the 
language. Whatever it is, you’re always 
being asked to focus on the quality or 
being asked to focus on accuracy and 
getting things right from the start. 

It’s very important, if you want to make 
quick progress in a language, that you 
don’t obsess over details. Instead you look 
at trying to gather as much information 
about the language as possible and 
priming your brain with as much new 
information as you can. The reason for this 
is forgetting is to be expected. If you try to 
learn everything perfectly first time, you’re 
setting yourself up for disappointment, I’m 
afraid. The brain does forget and it’s going 
to forget a lot of stuff that you give it. 

Therefore covering more ground, having a 
quantity over quality mentality and just 
aiming to expose yourself to more stuff in 
general in your target language is going to 
give more of the language a chance to 
stick in your brain. Just to reiterate, rather 
than focusing on doing everything 

perfectly, focus instead on covering more 
ground and learning more about your 
language as a priority. 

Generally within a textbook there are three 
different components. The first of which is 
teaching components. This is what you 
probably expect. It’s teaching you about 
grammar, about lexis, about whatever it 
wants to teach you. 

The second part, the ubiquitous part of 
textbooks, is the practice exercises, 
whether they’re asking you to fill in the 
gaps, conjugate a verb, write in the correct 
vocabulary item, what have you. The third 
part, which we’ve already spoken about a 
little bit, is dialogues. Dialogues are very 
common now in most modern textbooks 
and language resources. They’re common 
because it’s a natural way of showcasing 
the language, generally the vocabulary and 
the grammar that the textbook wants to 
teach you.  

If these are the three components to a 
textbook, which do you think are the most 
important for you to spend your time? This 
is where it gets interesting. Teaching 
components in general are useful to read 
because they do give you information 
about the language that can come in 
handy. 
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Practice exercises however, focus too 
much on detail. They focus on the 
opposite of what we want. It’s a quantity 
rather than quality mentality. It gets you 
doing stuff that seems useful and you feel 
like you’re learning stuff, but the problem 
is that you may not necessarily remember 
it and with all this time that you’re 
spending focusing on doing stuff 
accurately, you could be spending that 
same time gathering new stuff, new 
information, new words, new phrases, stuff 
that’s going to have much more of a 
chance of sticking and in improving your 
level. That’s number two, practice 
exercises. 

The third element, dialogues, this is really 
the most important part of your progress 
engine at the beginning. If you bought a 
new textbook and you just did one thing to 
improve as quickly as possible then that 
one thing would be working with dialogues 
and using them as your way in to 
understand the language. 

Let’s talk about exactly how to do that. 
Dialogues give you what I call language in 
action. It’s exactly that. It’s not some 
abstract rule or some abstract example of 
grammar. It is actually real language being 
used and that’s what you need as a 
beginner. You don’t need to know a 

grammar rule. You need to see the 
grammar rule being used in a full 
sentence. 

The great thing about dialogues is that 
whilst it’s language-in-action, it’s not too 
difficult. It’s what we call comprehensible 
input. I t ’s language that you can 
understand at this stage. You can 
understand it because textbooks are 
designed for beginners, so they don’t 
make it too hard. 

Your aim is to spend most of your time 
working with dialogues from the textbook. 
It is here where you’re going to get your 
big results. By all means read the 
explanations. Read about the grammar 
rule. Forget about the exercises or these 
gap fills and things like that. You’re much 
better off spending your time working with 
dialogues.

Here’s how to do it. First up, you want to 
get the audio from the dialogue and you 
want to listen to it over and over again. It 
doesn’t matter if you don’t understand 
some things or even anything within the 
dialogue. Your main aim is to listen to it 
over and over again. With each repeat 
listening you are aiming to just notice new 
things. Maybe pick up a new word here or 
there that you didn’t get last time. You may 
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need to listen to it 10, 20, 30 times. 
Basically what I’m doing is I like to keep 
listening to it over and over again until I 
feel like I really can’t squeeze anymore 
juice out of it. 

Once you’ve done that then you add the 
text. You continue listening but you read 
the text at the same time. Again, you may 
need to do this many, many times because 
you’ll probably find that with each 
repetition you notice more. As long as 
you’re noticing stuff that’s where you want 
to be at. 

Once you’ve done that you’ll need to slow 
it down. You need to take the text and you 
want to break it down; study it, read the 
explanations, all of that stuff until you 
reach 100% comprehension. You want to 
aim to understand everything from that 
text. 

Once you do understand everything, that’s 
the point where you put the audio back in. 
Start to listen to the recording again and 
keep that process going until it becomes 
very comfortable. You can then start to 
remove the text and just listen. Again, 
you’re going to have to do this over and 
over and over again. You’re aiming to get 
to the point where you can now 

understand all of the audio without having 
to read the text. 

This is no small task, but it’s a very, very 
good effective task because you’re directly 
learning your target language. This is the 
basic process that I want you to use 
whenever you come across any type of 
dialogue. 

Remember, say you sit down for an 
evening and you learn a dialogue like that, 
it’s not over yet because vocabulary, which 
is what you’re focusing on learning here, is 
something you’re only really going to 
remember thoroughly over a period of time 
and as a result of a lot of repetition. 

What that means is it’s important not to 
learn one dialogue and then suddenly think 
okay, I’ve done that now. What you need 
to do instead is to move on, but keep 
revisiting your old dialogues over and over 
again over the coming days, weeks, and 
months so that you can give the brain the 
repetition it needs so that the vocabulary 
can become more familiar and you can 
really start to own it and to know it for 
yourself. This is the basic process of 
studying dialogues and getting the most 
out of them. 
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Before you finish I just want to leave you 
one quick tip, which is that when you have 
a textbook you can feel a kind of 
obligation to work through everything. One 
of the strategies that’s really worked for 
me over the years is to not be afraid to 
skip entire chapters and entire sections of 
textbooks that are not relevant to your 
needs or interests. It’s much more 
important to keep going and to look at 
stuff that is interesting and useful than to 
focus and fixate on one thing. 

Just as an example, if your aim is to go off 
and travel around South America and 
you’re leaning Spanish for that, you really 
don’t need to spend any time on the 
chapter on what to do in the bank in 
Spanish. You’re much better off skipping 
that stuff and moving on to things that are 
directly relevant to your needs. 

The important thing to take away from this 
for you is that textbooks, far from being 
obsolete, offer you a very valuable 
structure for learning the foundations of a 
language. With your textbook spend most 
of your time with the dialogues and you 
can pretty much ignore the rest.

If you’d like to get a little bit more detail on 
my process for dealing with and learning 
dialogues, please visit :

www.IWil lTeachYouALanguage.com/
attacking-language-dialogues. 

Before we go I’m going to leave you with 
some homework, which is to actually dig 
out one of your old textbooks or maybe 
even one that you’re using at the moment, 
choose an interesting dialogue from that 
textbook and then just dive in. Use the 
method that I’ve covered in this module 
and study it until you get to a point where 
you can listen to it and understand virtually 
everything without the help of the text. 

There we go. Well done for making it to the 
end of Module 3. Up next is Module 4 and 
it’s all about how to start speaking. 
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4. How to Start Speaking Today

Hello and welcome back to Language 
Learning Foundations. This is Module 4 
and we’re going to talk about how to start 
speaking. This is a big one. Speaking is 
something that’s on everybody’s mind. 
Even if it isn’t your top priority in learning a 
language, it’s certainly something that you 
want to be able to do and most probably 
dream about being able to do fluently. 

In this module this is what we’re going to 
cover: first and foremost, why you 
shouldn’t be afraid of speaking, next, who 
to practice speaking with, and a strategy 
for integrating speaking into your life and 
into your language learning routine. A 
couple of quick tips for making the whole 
thing a little bit easier. 

Let’s talk about why you shouldn’t be 
afraid of speaking. It’s very easy to say this 
obviously. What I’ve discovered from my 
own learning, but also working with lots of 
other language learners, is that fear of 
speaking is something that we all have 
because it really lays bare us as people. It 
forces us to confront the fact that we don’t 
know a lot in our target language. 

When you’re speaking to a native speaker 
it’s very, very clear that you don’t know 
enough, that you’re not like them. That is a 
big source of fear. It’s important to 
investigate why this happens to us. 

The first thing to say is, it’s totally normal 
to be afraid of speaking in lots of different 
situations. I’ve learnt many languages, but 
it still happens to me. Right now, at the 
time of recording, I’m learning Arabic and 
I’m living in Cairo. Many people regard this 
as the ideal language-learning situation. 
That doesn’t mean that it’s not nerve-
racking to go up and talk to someone 
when you barely know their language. 

It’s completely normal to be afraid. The 
main reason is that when we speak with 
someone i t h igh l i gh ts a l l o f ou r 
inadequacies. As a direct consequence we 
end up avoiding speaking and this is a 
huge mistake. 

The main point here is that we need to get 
to grips with this concept of fear and think 
to ourselves whether or not we’re actually 
fully in control of our learning. This is the 
question. If you find yourself not speaking 
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your language on a regular basis, is it a 
conscience choice that you’re making to 
not speak or is it a kind of defense 
mechanism that’s kicked in and you find 
yourself not speaking because it’s easier 
that way. You need to be honest about 
that. 

Here’s why it’s so important. Speaking is a 
skill like any other. Like I said many times, 
you can’t learn to play the guitar without 
actually holding the instrument and 
playing. You can’t learn to drive a car just 
be reading the owner’s manual. Speaking 
is something that we have to learn by 
doing. 

As a result, when we’re thinking about how 
to study our target language and how to 
actually learn on a day-to-day basis, 
speaking needs to be part of that. It needs 
to be part of the learning process. We 
can’t just put it aside and treat it as 
something that we only do when we’re 
ready to speak. It’s not the case that you 
should be learning, and learning, and 
learning and then when you’re ready you 
go to speak. You need to start doing it 
right from the beginning so that you learn 
as you go. 

As you can probably tell this does require 
a psychological shift because we are, as 

educated adults, groomed to think that 
you study something, and you learn it and 
then you go off and do it. That’s not how 
skill acquisition works. We need to start 
speaking soon. We need to recognize that 
it’s only going to get harder if you wait. 

The big obstacle that you will probably run 
into if you haven’t already is that of who to 
practice speaking with. It’s all very well to 
say practice speaking with native 
speakers, but who and how. Here are the 
main things to consider. You’ve got four 
options: you’ve got teachers, you’ve got 
language exchange partners, you’ve got 
group lessons, and you’ve always got 
random people in the streets or in 
restaurants or clubs or wherever you may 
be. All of these have their advantages and 
disadvantages, so let’s talk through them a 
little bit. 

Teachers obviously the big disadvantage is 
they cost you money and often a lot of 
money. It’s very common for good 
teachers to charge 50, 60, 70, 80 or even 
more dollars per hour. It’s not an option for 
most people to have regular sessions with 
a teacher. However, teachers can be a 
good way to start speaking, providing that 
you actually do spend time speaking with 
them and not just getting taught and with 
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them working through textbook exercises 
with you. 

There are other options for teachers. There 
are lots of websites who connect you with 
other native speakers who are willing to 
just talk with you. Not professional 
teachers. They kind of become known as 
tutors or informal tutors. You can pay them 
a very small amount of money to actually 
get speaking practice on a regular basis 
far cheaper than professional teachers. I’ll 
give you one of those services later on. 

The next option, and this is great for lots of 
people because it’s free, or it’s the price of 
a cup of coffee, is language exchange. 
Language exchange is simply when you 
find a native speaker and then you meet 
regular ly and you exchange your 
languages. You spend, say, an hour 
speaking in French and then an hour 
speaking in Engl ish. I t ’s mutual ly 
beneficial. You can do that face-to-face or 
you can do it on the internet as well. I do a 
lot of it online these days because it’s so 
much easier, cheaper and quicker. Again, 
I’ll give you the name of a great service 
later on. 

Group lessons are something that lots of 
people attend. The reason they attend 
them is because they offer a great 

promise; for a very affordable price you 
can have lessons with a teacher and a 
bunch of other students and learn your 
target language. The problem is more 
often than not this is a terrible option. 
Although it does give you some kind of 
structure for learning, it doesn’t help you 
with speaking because if you’ve got lots of 
students in the group, your own personal 
time with the teacher is severely limited. 

The teacher, if they’re good, they’ll get you 
speaking with other students in the class, 
but then you’re speaking with other 
foreigners and you’re kind of mutually 
mangling the language between you. It’s 
an awful environment for learning and this 
is not a good option for speaking. 

You’ve also got random people in the 
street. You may be the kind of person who 
has no problem just kind of randomly 
walking up to people and just putting on a 
brave face and trying to speak your target 
language with them. If you are that kind of 
person, I envy you. That’s fantastic. You’re 
going to progress very quickly. 

For most people this is not a good option. 
This is just because people that you meet 
in the street are not what we call 
sympathetic l isteners. They’re not 
interested in helping you learn your 
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language. They’re only interested in what 
you have to say. If you’re one of the many 
people who feel like you should be able to 
kind of walk up to random people and just 
strike up conversations, I’d like to say to 
you that you don’t need to do that. It might 
even be counter-productive to do that 
because it can have big effects on your 
confidence. 

From this the takeaway is that teachers 
and language exchange partners are 
probably your best option for speaking. It’s 
very important to have a strategy for 
speaking sessions because if you don’t, 
they can end up being rather unfocused 
and rambling and can have all kinds of 
problems. 

Let’s talk a little bit about why speaking 
sessions are important. The main reason is 
because when you have a dedicated time 
for speaking, you’re able to experiment 
with the language you’ve been learning 
and get feedback straight away from the 
other person. 

Typical things that the other person is 
going to be able to give you feedback on 
are: your pronunciation, whether or not 
you’re actually making the sounds in the 
language accurately or comprehensibly; 
grammatical accuracy, it’s very easy 

usually for native speakers to point out 
your mistakes. It’s not necessarily so easy 
for them to fix them, but they can certainly 
point them out. They can tell you whether 
the words and phrases that you’re using 
are appropriate. They can also give you 
different ways of saying things. 

This in essence, if you look at these four 
things, this is what speaking is all about. 
This is why it’s so important to be 
speaking regularly. This is why it’s so 
important to be doing it with a real person 
who is there for the purpose of helping you 
because you’re going to get feedback on 
these things. You’re going to learn to 
speak better as a result. 

There’s something very important I want 
you to remember here about speaking. It’s 
not the fact that you actually learn from 
those speaking sessions, of course you 
do. To a certain extent if you sit down with 
a native speaker and try to speak your 
language for an hour, you’re going to learn 
some stuff. That’s pretty much guaranteed. 
That’s not the big picture. The big picture 
is that you learn most from regular 
practice, not from isolated speaking 
sessions. 

The key to really advancing in your 
speaking is to bear this in mind and to 
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arrange regular speaking sessions and let 
that become the backbone of your 
learning. This is absolutely critical. It’s not 
your kind of mammoth two-hour speaking 
session once every couple of weeks. 
You’re going to learn much more from 
having regular sessions, once, twice, three 
times a week because that’s how your 
brain gets tested. It’s how your brain starts 
to adapt. It starts to become accustomed 
to the language. 

Regular speaking opportunities are about 
much more than just speaking. They help 
motivate you to keep learning by giving 
you purpose. That schedule that we said in 
the last slide about regular opportunities to 
speak, it gives you purpose in your 
learning. This is really the most important 
thing because if you don’t speak, then how 
do you expect your speaking to improve. 
This is the fundamental question. 

You may be wondering, well if I’m just 
starting out, I’m just a beginner, how can I 
be speaking with a native speaker. This is 
not something to worry about. If you’re just 
starting with a new language, you can still 
spend time talking with native speakers. 
You don’t have to worry too much about 
speaking all the time in your target 
language because you can’t yet. You don’t 

know enough words. You probably don’t 
know enough grammar. 

You can still get together with native 
speakers and build up your knowledge by 
simply asking them how do I say this or 
how do I say that in your target language. 
In fact these four words actually are 
essentially the backbone of how I start 
learning a new language. I’m doing that 
right now with Arabic. I’m meeting my 
tutors regularly, sometimes three or four 
times a week. I’m just building up my 
knowledge in the language by asking them 
how to say key things. 

In terms of what to ask them to say here’s 
something that’s really been working well 
for me recently, as you go about your 
week use Evernotes or you can use a pen 
and paper as well, but I like to use 
Evernotes, keep a list of things that you’d 
like to be able to say in your target 
language, then ask your tutor how to say 
them. It’s very simple. 

I always find the weirdest times, when I’m 
in the shower, or while having a coffee, I’ll 
think to myself, you know what, I’d really 
like to know how to say blah, blah, blah in 
Arabic. What I do straight away is I capture 
that. I write it down. This gives me a big 
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source of things to talk about and ask my 
tutor about when I see them. 

The big takeaway is if speaking fluently is 
your aim, you need to start speaking early 
on, essentially now. You learn to speak by 
speaking. 

If you’d like advice for making language 
e x c h a n g e s w o r k p l e a s e v i s i t 
IWillTeachYouALanguage.com/making-
language-exchanges-work-for-you/. It’s 
got a whole load of advice of how to run 
your speaking sessions and how to make 
the most out of them. 

Earlier on I mentioned a great online 
service that connects you with native 
speakers, both teachers and informal 
tutors, but also language exchange 
partners as well. You can visit it here: 
iwtyal.com/italki. It’s called italki. It’s 
fantastic. I use it a lot. 

Your homework is to go on to the service. 
Search for an exchange partner or an 
informal tutor as they’re named, and 
simply arrange a speaking session for as 
soon as possible. When you have that 
session this is what I want you to do: 
simply use the time, it may only be half an 
hour, to ask your tutor how to say the 
words and phrases on this list that you’re 

going to start keeping every day of things 
that you want to say.

Well done for making it to the end of 
Module 4. Next one is all about vocabulary 
building habits, how to really start learning 
that vocabulary and not forget it.
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5. How to Memorize Vocabulary and Not Forget 
It!

Hello and welcome back to Language 
Learning Foundations. This is Module 5 
and we’re going to talk all about how to 
memorize vocabulary and not forget it. 

In this module this is what we’re going to 
cover: first of all, why you should focus on 
building vocabulary. It may sound obvious, 
but there are some very, very good 
reasons why we need to get that very clear 
in our heads. Next up is what vocabulary 
you should learn. There’s a lot of stuff in 
this language that you’re learning, a lot of 
different words and you can’t learn all of it. 
We’re going to talk about software that can 
help you memorize vocabulary and the 
daily habits that are going to actually make 
it effective and worthwhile for you. 

First of all let’s talk about why you should 
focus on vocabulary building. It’s actually 
quite simple and it comes out to the fact 
that if you don’t know the words, then you 
can’t speak and you can’t understand. It 
really is that simple. If you don’t know the 
words for what you want to say, then you 
can’t speak. If you don’t know the words 

that someone is speaking to you, then you 
can’t understand.

Especially when you’re first starting out 
with a language, vocabulary building 
becomes really the only thing that you 
need to worry about. That’s why I 
recommend that when you first start 
learning a new language; vocabulary 
building should be your only goal for the 
first six months, for that simple reason that 
until you’ve got that together, until you 
know enough words, until you’ve got that 
language core, nothing else is going to 
matter. 

What vocabulary should you actually 
learn? For you there’s probably going to be 
four main sources of vocabulary. You’re 
going to have your textbook dialogues. 
You’re going to have words from your 
environment, whether it’s in train stations 
or on the TV or whatever. You’re going to 
have vocabulary coming from your 
teacher, or your tutor, or from your 
language exchange partner. These three 
are all fantastic sources of vocabulary for 
you. 
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There is a fourth I want to mention here 
which is often overlooked. That is you 
practically thinking what it is you want to 
learn. This is really important because if 
you’re always reliant on the things around 
you for input it becomes a very passive 
process. I think it is very important for you 
to take a bit of control over the whole 
language learning process, but especially 
the words that you want to learn. That way 
you learn stuff that matters to you and it 
becomes very useful to you. 

All of these things are important and you 
should take and learn vocabulary from all 
of these places as you’re starting out. I 
think that textbooks dialogues really 
should be your daily dose. We’ve already 
spoken about how dialogues from your 
textbook should be the foundation of your 
learning at the beginning because you’re 
going to get that natural use of language. 
They’re easy and comprehensible, easy to 
follow, easy to digest. 

It makes sense the words to start learning 
at the beginning should come from your 
textbook dialogues for all those reasons. 
It’s easy and it’s comprehensible. Make 
sure that you do supplement it with these 
things. Learn as much of the vocabulary 

from your textbook dialogues as you can. 
When you spend time with your tutor or 
your exchange partner then make a point 
of learning the stuff that comes from them.

Likewise, as you’re going about your week 
if something comes into your mind that 
you would like to learn in your target 
language, if you think to yourself, I’d really 
like to be able to say this in Spanish, then 
make a note of that. Then go out and 
figure it out. Look in a dictionary. Ask 
someone. Be proactive about it. It’s a very 
important part to learning. 

This brings me to quite an important point, 
which is that the most effective vocabulary 
building strategy of all is to carefully 
choose what vocabulary you actually want 
to learn, whether that comes from your 
textbook or from your environment, from 
your teacher. You can’t learn everything. 
It’s very important to develop the habit of 
actually saying to yourself, I’ve got 100 
words here, but I’m only going to focus on 
these 20 because these are the most 
important to me. 

On that point, the elephant in the room 
here really is memory. Whatever words you 
choose to learn how are you actually going 
to remember them? There’s an important 
principle, which is this, repetition and 
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emotion are the foundations of memory. 
Repetition and emotion are the foundation 
of memory. Emotion simply because stuff 
that happens to you is more memorable. 
Repetition because that’s the way the 
brain works. The more times it sees 
something, the more likely it is to 
remember. These two elements are the 
foundation of memory. 

What this means for you in a practical 
sense is to learn what matters to you as I 
keep talking about, that’s the emotional 
aspect, and then to review it often, that’s 
the repetition. If you remember in Module 
1, we talked about finding your why. What 
is the main driving factor behind your 
language learning? This is why number 
one here becomes quite important to you. 

You need to focus on learning stuff that’s 
not only the most useful, but also 
something that really matters to you. For 
example, if you have a partner whose 
language you’re learning, then do prioritize 
stuff that you want to be able to say to 
them because you got an emotional 
connection and it’s going to be much more 
memorable to you as a result, much more 
memorable than just learning random 
words from your textbook. 

That leaves repetition. At this point, now 
that you’ve chosen what words you’re 
going to learn, this bit is now down to you. 
You need to create opportunities for this 
repetition and review to actually happen. 
Luckily there’s stuff out there to help you in 
the form of software. 

Since computers in general, but especially 
smart phones have come along there have 
been a lot of really great things that can 
support us in our language learning. For 
me, hands down the most important of 
these is spaced repetition software. Also 
known as spaced repetition system. What 
this is quite simply is it takes flash cards 
like these, where you’ve got the same 
thing written both in your mother tongue 
and your target language on opposite 
sides. 

The spaced repetition is an intelligent way 
of bringing back cards for you to review 
them depending on how well you know 
each one. 
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For example, if this particular phrase, 
which is from my Cantonese deck from 
last year, if I didn’t know this very well and 
I told this software I didn’t know it then it 
would bring it back again in a few minutes. 
However, if I told the software that I knew 
this phrase really well, then it might bring it 
back in a few days. Spaced repetition is 
very powerful. What it does is it gives you 
the option to keep all of your new 
vocabulary in one place, but actually 
review the more difficult items more 
frequently. This is absolutely key. 

I’m sure we all used to write stuff down in 
notebooks, which we then lose and 
misplace. Stuff that you write down in 
notebooks is very difficult to revise 
because there’s no order to it. There’s no 
logic. The great thing about spaced 
repetition software is that you can hold all 
of your vocabulary in one place and your 
learning becomes much more efficient 
because the software is bringing back stuff 
that you don’t know more often. All you 
have to do is put the time in, the time to 
review this stuff every day. 

Practically, in terms of software options, 
there are three good ones out there. There 
are a lot more than three actually, but 
these ones are among the most popular. 
You’ve got Flashcards Deluxe, which is a 

fantastic app that I use. Anki is probably 
the most popular of all, but has a very 
steep learning curve and not a very nice 
user interface. You’ve got Memrise, which 
is slightly different in that it doesn’t have a 
flashcards model as such, but it has some 
great memory options and tricks and tools 
on there. 

You could try all of these three. They’re all 
available as smartphone apps. Anki and 
Memrise come as websites apps as well 
so you can use it on your desktop. 
Flashcards Deluxe doesn’t. It worked very 
well for me because I like to have these 
flashcards on my smartphone as I go 
about my day. 

Above all I would recommend Flashcards 
Deluxe. I think it’s the most simple, most 
user friendly and powerful app that there 
is. You can do anything you want with it. 
You can be up and running in less than a 
minute. It really is that simple. This is what 
it looks like just like we saw earlier:
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Very simple, very plain flashcards, but it 
does the trick. It does what you need it to 
do. It’s also got some nice, fun options 
there that you can tinker with and change 
if you want to. 

Now that you’ve decided what vocabulary 
you’re going to learn and you’ve got a 
software option there to actually go out 
and learn it, then the next part becomes 
what are you actually going to do every 
day to make this memorization happen. 
This is the point of this course after all.

We talked before about how emotion and 
repetition are the foundations of memory. 
You should be choosing vocabulary to 
learn that is meaningful for you, that has 
an emotional connection. That leaves us 
with repetition that we now need to take 
care of. Daily language learning habits, 
many people have trouble with this 
because they feel they just can’t stick to it. 
I’m going to make it very simple for you. 
I’m going to suggest that you commit to a 
daily minimum of flashcard study. I do this. 
I live by this. 

I have a daily minimum of five minutes 
flashcard study. I know that doesn’t sound 
like a lot, but there’s no reason you can’t 
do more than five minutes. Many days I 
actually do 15 – 20 minutes. Having five 

minutes as a minimum means that 
however tired you are, however busy you 
are, you can always fit in five minutes 
before the end of the day if you really have 
to. It keeps it achievable. It keeps it 
practical. It keeps it focused. 

It’s also important to remember that you 
can’t memorize everything. That’s just not 
the way memory works, as nice as it would 
be, because memory doesn’t work that 
way. I just want to bring you back now to 
the point that you have to be very selective 
about the stuff that you choose to learn in 
the first place. Choose meaningful 
vocabulary to learn. That way even if you 
forget some of it, the stuff that you do 
learn is going to be very, very impactful 
and useful for you. 

Above all remember that you have to make 
reviewing vocabulary part of your daily 
routine. I don’t want to see you doing a 
little bit here and a few days later a little bit 
more. The brain needs repetition to 
remember stuff and so if you don’t make 
reviewing vocabulary part of your daily 
routine, you’re just not going to remember 
enough new vocabulary. 

Set that daily minimum of five minutes 
then stick to it. Let time do the rest of the 
work. I guarantee you it will. As long as 
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you’ve got that daily routine going, time 
will do the rest of the work for you. 

The big takeaway from this module for you 
is this, building your vocabulary is the 
single most important thing for you to do 
for the first six months of learning a new 
language. Make it part of your daily routine 
and keep it up over time. 

I’m going to give you some actionable 
homework now to really get you taking 
action. I want you to choose one of the 
pieces of flashcard software that I gave 
you earlier in the list. I want you to put ten 
items only of vocabulary into it and start 
reviewing those today. Then during the 
course of this week, I want you to make 
sure that you spend at least five minutes 
reviewing those ten items every single day 
of the week. That is going to give you a 
very good feel for what it’s like to do this 
every day and you may just learn a few 
things. 

Come back in a week. Take a sort of cold-
hard look at exactly what it is that you’ve 
been able to do, how much of that 
vocabulary you’ve been able to remember. 
Then judge for yourself whether it’s been 
effective for you or not. 

So you’re done. This is the end of Module 
5. Next up is Module 6 where we’re going 

to look at my top five language hacking 
activities. 
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6. My Top 5 Language Hacking Activities
!

Hello and welcome back to Language 
Learning Foundations. You’ve reached 
Module 6. We’re in the second half of the 
course already. This video is all about my 
top five language hacking activities. Let’s 
look a little bit about what that actually 
means. We’re going to talk about why you 
need to step away from the textbook and 
the most effective practice activities that I 
know to actually start to generate a bit of 
ownership over the language. 

We’ve talked about already in this course 
how textbooks are fantast ic as a 
foundation. How they give you lots of 
structure and a good pool of things to 
learn from, lots of guidance. Ultimately 
your ability to use the language and your 
ability to become fluent depends on 
something different. It depends on your 
ability to take what you’ve learned from 
the textbook and to actually put it into 
practice. 

Why do you need to step away from the 
textbook? Textbooks are great for getting 
a good thorough foundation in the 
l anguage . They g ive you lo ts o f 

information, but to master a language you 
need to start making it your own. Until you 
start using the language, you’ll never feel 
ready to interact with native speakers. 

These activities are designed to help you 
with exactly this. They may be simple, but 
they’re not easy. You’ll see what I mean 
when we get to them. What these activities 
are designed to do is to make you work. 
To make you push yourself further than 
you would if you were simply talking or 
simply studying with a textbook. 

Each activity pushes you to use your target 
language in a way that mirrors how you’ll 
need to use it in the real world. This is 
where the connection to fluency comes in 
because we’re bridging the gap here 
between what you learn in a textbook and 
then what you can actually do out there in 
the real world. Let’s get stuck in.

The first activity I’ve called prepared 
speech. This is basically when you write a 
simple monologue in your mother tongue 
and then get it translated into your target 
language in order to learn. This is useful 
because it helps you start to be able to say 
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things that you want to say in your target 
language. If you were to just start talking, 
you don’t know enough words. You don’t 
know the grammar to say the things that 
you want to say, so what this does is to 
bridge the gap. 

When I say simple monologue it can be 
absolutely anything. It can be you talking 
about your work. You could be talking 
about something about your life, your 
dreams, whatever. I like to make these 
things that I would normally want to say 
myself. I recently did one in Arabic that I’ll 
show you now. I was just talking about 
when I arrived to Egypt and what I thought 
about the people. These are things that are 
real and meaningful to me. I literally just 
wrote it out in English and then got my 
tutor to translate it into Arabic. Once I 
translate it I get them to read it aloud and 
record it on my smartphone. Then I literally 
just go off and learn it from memory. 

Here’s a little snapshot. 

I use the program Evernote to keep all of 
these things organized. It’s very, very 
useful. Once you’re inside the app on your 
phone you just take a snapshot of what 
your tutor translated for you and then you 
can press a button and record it as well. 
So it keeps everything together organized. 

When you take these monologues, get 
them translated and then actually learn 
them yourself, it helps in many, many ways 
because once you’ve actually learnt it and 
you can kind of read it off very easily, then 
you’ve got a lot of very good, useful 
language in complete sentences to use. 
It’s not easy to learn. You do kind of have 
to push yourself to memorize everything, 
to get the pronunciation right and then 
ultimately to say it naturally. 

This is what I meant when I said it may be 
simple, but it’s not easy. This can easily be 
a week’s worth of work, but it’s extremely 
useful. 

Next up is what I call journal writing. I do 
this on two websites. The first of which is 
called italki.com, which you know from the 
speak ing modu le , t he second i s 
Lang-8.com. They’re both fantastic. 

One of the features they have on the 
website is the ability to kind of do a 
journaling feature. You go on there and you 
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write something in your target language, 
simple diary entries. It could be anything at 
all. What you’re thinking. What you’ve 
been doing. Then what happens is 
because of the large number of people on 
these websites, very, very quickly you’re 
going to get corrections back from native 
speakers. 

The advantages to this are obvious. You 
get to produce your target language and 
you get corrections from native speakers. 
It’s very, very useful. This is best done very 
regularly. Make a habit of going on and 
doing this every day. What happens is 
when you write every day, at first all of the 
feedback might be a bit overwhelming, but 
once you start doing it every day you start 
to see feedback on the same kind of 
things. The same kind of grammar 
mistakes, the same kind of vocabulary 
slips. The value really comes when you do 
this on a daily basis and you start to notice 
patterns. 

That’s journal writing, very, very valuable. 

Next up is writing out conversations. With 
your tutor you’re simply going to write out 
imaginary conversations based on 
common situations. What I like to do is to 
think of the last time I spoke, say Spanish. 
What was the situation? What was the 

conversation I tried to have? Maybe it 
didn’t go very well. I’m going to think to 
myself, next time I have this conversation I 
want it to go well, so I’m going to prepare 
that now. With my tutor I write out the 
whole conversation, obviously completely 
imaginary, but using the kind of words and 
phrases and based on the kind of 
situations that would be useful for me. 

For example, if I just started learning 
Korean, which I don’t speak, but if I did, 
one of the first things I would do is think, 
how does a typical conversation go when 
you meet someone in the street. Hello. 
How are you, blah, blah, blah. I would 
work with my tutor to write out that 
conversation. It could be greetings, 
ordering food, ordering a taxi. It really 
depends on what situation you’re in and 
what you want to learn. The point is it’s up 
to you to think about what is it that you 
want to learn. 

O n c e y o u ’ v e w r i t t e n o u t t h o s e 
conversations, practice them. You can do 
role plays with your tutor. Practice them 
over and over again, learning the words 
and phrases. This prepares you for the 
most common situations that you’re likely 
to find yourself in. 
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Number four; putting vocabulary to use, 
very simple this one, but very direct and 
very beneficial. I like to talk to my tutor 
about the kind of things that I want to do 
because I find that they don’t necessarily 
understand why you might want to do 
certain things. 

For example, if you just want to have a no 
English rule for an hour for example, your 
tutor’s not likely to follow along with that 
because they want to explain stuff using 
English. It’s very useful to say to them, 
look I want to have no English for an hour. 
It’s exactly the same with this. I would say 
to my tutor, I would like to practice the 
vocabulary that I’ve been learning. Then 
what you would do is simply keep talking 
and go through making sentences out of 
vocabulary that you’ve learned recently. 

I’d have my notebook out. I would maybe 
highlight the most important words. The 
words that I really want to learn and start 
to use. Then just talk with my tutor and 
make as many sentences as I can out of 
that vocabulary. The important thing is to 
try and talk as naturally as possible. It’s 
not just ridiculous sentences using every 
word you can. Try to make it as natural as 
possible and work that vocabulary in to a 
normal conversation. Obviously this is not 
always possible. It is not always easy to 

use every word naturally, but it’s the 
intention that matters. 

The alternative is to not make this explicit 
and to just try and do it by yourself in a 
speaking session. The point here that I 
want you to get is I want you to tell your 
tutor specifically that you’d like to practice 
that vocabulary because once you do that 
then your tutor’s going to work with you to 
help you practice that vocabulary. 

There is an alternative. You can do this at 
home before you actually meet your tutor. 
That is to take those words and phrases 
that you are keen on learning and then just 
make written sentences out of them. Then 
when you see your tutor you ask them to 
correct. This is also great because 
obviously practicing writing is different to 
practicing speaking, so it can give you the 
chance to think it over a little bit 
beforehand. It is a good alternative if you 
want to practice something and you’re not 
meeting a tutor any time soon then you 
can do this written as well. 

I did this just the other day in Arabic 
actually. I took the vocabulary that I had 
learned from my last few speaking 
sessions and I wrote out a little funny 
dialogue using that vocabulary. It’s 
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intentional practice of the things that 
you’ve been learning recently. 

Number five; this is the last one, repeated 
conversations. This is another example of 
intentional practice. Again, it’s very simple, 
but not easy to do. After talking about 
something with your tutor, it could be 
anything, simply say, let’s repeat this 
conversation. It’s as simple as that. You 
talk about something and then you say, 
right, let’s have this conversation again. 

The key and the reason for you to do this 
is to have the experience of saying what 
you just said using the vocabulary that you 
just used, using your notes to help you, 
but to try to do it better. It’s the whole 
concept of repetition. We study vocabulary 
with flashcards because the repetition 
helps us. It’s exactly the same with 
speak ing . I f you can repea t the 
conversation you just had, you get better 
at it. Ideally you’d like to repeat a little 
conversation or a little anecdote, two, 
three, four times. Then each time you’re 
going to just make little improvements and 
make it a little bit better. Try to become 
more confident with it. 

Again it’s important that you tell your tutor 
you want to do this because if you just 
start trying to say the same things again, 

your tutor’s going to think it’s a little bit 
weird. Do that with your tutor, just say, let’s 
repeat the conversation. Again, she might 
say, why. You just tell her, because I want 
to say all of those things better. 

There you go. As I’ve said these are five 
very simple, but not easy activities. All of 
these activities force you to be creative 
thereby personalizing what you’ve been 
learning. As a result of this kind of stuff 
everything will be more memorable and 
meaningful. 

It feels easier to just study, but it’s not 
enough. Every week use activities like 
these to make sure you’re actually using 
your target language. The point of this is to 
say, yes, use your textbook, yes, listen to 
your audio course, but it’s not enough. 
You’ve got to supplement it with things 
and activities that push yourself beyond 
what you’re used to. 

The big takeaway from this is personalizing 
the vocabulary you learn by being creative 
with the language is a vital part of getting a 
strong command of the language. 

If you’d like to see more activities, I’ve got 
a big collection of things that I really like to 
do on the blog. Visit :
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www.IWil lTeachYouALanguage.com/
category/activity/ to see those. 

I’m going to set you a little bit of 
homework, which is to put your textbook 
away for now and try out one of the 
activities from this module. A lot of them 
do rely on you having a tutor, so this would 
be a great time to go into iTalki.com and 
get yourself a tutor. If not, you can sort of 
tinker with those activities and do them in 
written form instead of speaking. I would 
real ly encourage you to take this 
opportunity to track down either a tutor or 
exchange partner and to get speaking 
right away. 

That’s it. Well done for making it to the end 
of Module 6. Up next is how to create a 
native environment in your own home. 
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7. How to Create a Native Environment in Your 
Own Home

Welcome back to Language Learning 
Foundations Module 7. This is how to 
create a native environment in your own 
home. You may be wondering how this is 
relevant to the course in terms of what you 
should be doing every single day. Creating 
a native environment in your own home is 
the very definition of that because it’s what 
you’re surrounded by every day. It’s your 
input. It’s your inspiration. 

The things we’re going to cover today are 
going to address that very specifically. 
We’re going to learn in this module the 
difference between work and play, how to 
create an immersion environment at home 
and the best material to use for immersion. 

Let’s talk about work and play because 
this is one of the biggest concepts I’ve 
come to understand in the last few years 
that’s had a really big effect on my 
approach to language learning and my 
approach to studying every single day. 

One of the big advantages of living abroad 
is your daily exposure to your target 
language. It’s the fact that you listen to 
people talking on the street, that you read 

signs, that you hear the radio, whatever. If 
you don’t live abroad, sometimes you kind 
of get the feeling that you’re missing out 
and that you’re handicapped in some way 
because you don’t have that native 
environment around you all the time. The 
fact is that if you don’t live abroad, you 
can get all the exposure you need by using 
movies, books, websites and so on as a 
substitute, a very powerful substitute too. 

This is what is commonly understood by 
an immersion environment. Here’s the 
thing, most people confuse work with play 
when it comes to the time that you spend 
either studying or in an immersion situation 
like watching movies or reading books. 

In Module 2 we looked at the importance 
of choosing materials at the right level for 
you. We talked about how if you choose 
materials that are too hard, they can just 
stop progress dead. Beginners shouldn’t 
use materials that are intended for native 
speakers to study with, things like movies, 
books and websites. The key here though 
is the word study. The beginner shouldn’t 
use materials that are intended for native 
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speakers to study with because obviously 
they’re just too far above your current 
level. They can be used very effectively 
when you’re not studying to give you extra 
exposure. This is the key to knowing when 
to use different kinds of materials. 

The difference between the two is vital. 
Use your study time to learn and then use 
your downtime to get extra passive 
exposure to the language. Study time can 
be learning with textbooks or talking with a 
native speaker. Your downtime can be 
used to do things like watch movies, read 
books, listen to music. Just don’t make the 
mistake of thinking that that stuff is study 
because it’s not. If you try and use movies 
and books and things to study with, as a 
beginner, you’ll find it too hard and you’ll 
simply give up. 

The key point here is that all these different 
immersion materials are very, very useful 
to give you that exposure to recreate a 
native environment. As we said here, don’t 
make the mistake of calling it studying. 

Let’s talk about how to actually create an 
immersion environment at home. What is 
it? Essentially creating an immersion 
environment involves spending your time 
doing day-to-day things in your target 

language rather than in your native 
language, your mother tongue. 

When people try to create an immersion 
environment, the reason that they find it 
hard is because they try to do the wrong 
things. I think that there are very clearly 
right and wrong ways to create an 
immersion environment and let’s talk about 
why. 

Here’s how to make it work. First of all I 
want you to make a little list of things that 
you normally do to relax. If there are lots of 
things, then keep it to four or five. What 
are the top things that you will typically do 
to relax? Then simply do those things, 
those same things in the target language 
rather than in your mother tongue. You’re 
simply replacing like for like. By doing this 
you’re intrinsic motivation to do these 
things will make you much more likely to 
actually follow through and keep it up and 
keep doing it over a long enough time 
period. 

You may be thinking this sounds very, very 
simple, but you’d be surprised how easily 
ignored this advice is. For example, how 
often have you heard this common piece 
of language learning advice, you might 
even have tried it because I know I 
certainly have, which is this, I’ve lost count 
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of the number of times people have told 
me this, you should read children’s books. 
They’re easy to understand. My question 
for you is, when was the last time that you 
ever read a children’s book in your mother 
tongue. Now if you’ve got kids, then 
maybe you’ve done it recently, but I doubt 
it was for your own pleasure, more likely 
for the benefit of your kids. 

This takes a little bit of thinking through. 
Let’s look at some examples of useful 
immersion material. This is the kind of stuff 
that typically works very well. TV series, 
note that that does not mean movies. TV 
series are much better because you watch 
them over a long period of t ime, 
characters remain the same, and words 
that those characters use tend to be 
similar, whereas movies, they’re just kind 
of one-offs and often slightly more 
abstract or unusual language in the script. 

Music is fantastic. My favorite thing to do 
at the moment is to find music in the target 
language on YouTube or Spotify and then 
subscribe on there. Another is regular 
computer tasks, so things that you do on a 
daily basis on the computer, like looking at 
the news, searching on Google. Podcasts 
are also fantastic because you generally 
listen to them in the car or during your 
dead time, just make sure that they are on 

topics of interest, so that you’ve got some 
kind of motivation to listen. 

With all of these things, know that it 
doesn’t matter if you understand them or 
not. That’s not the point. Remember we’re 
not calling this study. We’re separating 
your work and your play. You may well get 
home from work in the evening and study 
for an hour. That’s great, using your 
textbooks, whatever. Then after that time, 
you need to learn to switch off and say, I’m 
not studying anymore. Now I’m just 
relaxing, this is my downtime. That’s when 
music, TV, books can come in. You’re not 
trying to study with it; you’re just creating 
that exposure. 

I want to tell you a little tip for finding good 
podcasts. Let’s say for example that you’re 
learning Spanish and you’re a travel fan, 
which probably describes an awful lot of 
people, myself included. If you wanted to 
find a suitable podcast then all you would 
do is go over to Google translate and then 
type in, in English, travel podcast and get 
it to translate to Spanish. Then you will 
end up with how to say travel podcast in 
Spanish. Then simply take the Spanish 
that you get out, paste that back into 
Google and do a straight-forward search. 
You will find all of the results you need, 
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links to plenty of podcasts about travel in 
Spanish. 

You can do that in any language obviously. 
Google translate is good for simple stuff 
like this. It could be Japanese food in 
Japanese. It could be literature in French. 
It could be anything. Take your interest and 
your target language, Google translate it if 
you need to and then do a simple Google 
search. You’ll find loads of stuff there that’s 
on topics of interest to you. 

The main lesson from this, the thing to 
takeaway is that work and play are not the 
same thing. Use your downtime to get 
extra exposure to your target language 
without the pressure of having to 
understand everything. 

If you’d like more information on how to 
create an immersion environment, you can 
head over to this link: 

www.IWil lTeachYouALanguage.com/
immersion. 

Your homework for today is again, very 
simple, but it’s going to require a little bit 
of action on your part. I want you to 
replace one of your regular downtime 
activities with an equivalent in the target 
language. If you don’t have the material 

that you need, now would be a great time 
to get it. 

I understand that this does take a little bit 
of work depending on what you like to do. 
You may need to spend a bit of effort and 
time to actually do this to replace this 
activity with something else. If you like 
watching TV, you might need to track 
down some TV series. If you really like 
reading comics, you might need to order in 
some Spanish comics for example. It’s 
time and effort very well spent because 
this is what is going to replace your 
downtime on a daily basis in your target 
language.

Well done for making it through to the end 
of Module 7. Next up is Module 8, how to 
become a study machine no matter how 
busy you are. 
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8. How to Become a Study Machine…No 
Matter How Busy You Are

Welcome back to Language Learning 
Foundations. This is Module 8: How to 
Become a Study Machine … No Matter 
How Busy You Are. Until this point in the 
course we’ve focused a lot on the different 
components of language learning. What 
exactly are the key mindsets, the key 
activities, the key things that are going to 
drive you forward? 

This really is the foundation of the course, 
all these different things, but the real 
power of this approach to learning 
languages that I’m sharing with you is 
when it all comes together and you learnt 
to do all of these things in a coherent 
schedule of language learning that you can 
do every day and every week and it 
becomes part of your life. This is where it 
all starts to come together. 

This module we’re going to cover what 
effective study actually looks like and 
where most people go wrong, how to 
study more and what it is that’s most 
important for you to do. 

Let’s begin by talking about where most 
people go wrong. This is extremely 

important because as with so many things 
if you don’t understand first of all, what’s 
going on that’s not good. Then it’s very 
difficult to appreciate what good learning 
looks like. Often something that seems 
quite mundane to us can actually be 
extremely effective, but maybe we don’t 
necessarily recognize that because we 
haven’t seen what it looks like if it’s really 
bad. 

Most people I’ve seen tend to go wrong 
because they believe that hard study is 
best. That you have to study really, really 
hard, intense study, just like you did when 
you were at school. Here’s the thing, what 
I’ve learned from all of my languages is 
that you don’t learn a language, you get 
used to it. The implication obviously is that 
it doesn’t really matter how hard you study. 
You could study 10 hours a day if you like, 
but that’s not going to help you get used 
to a language. Getting used to something 
just like anything else, whether you meet 
someone new or you move to a different 
country, or whatever, getting used to 
something takes time. 
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My approach to language learning is all 
about this: giving it the time for you to 
actually get used to it for it to become part 
of your life. What we need to do is to find a 
study plan, an approach to studying that 
harnesses this idea of getting used to a 
language rather than learning it. 

Given that, what does effective study look 
like? Fundamentally it’s balancing your 
tendency to study hard with the frequency 
you need to get used to the language. We 
all have a natural tendency to want to 
heads down, study hard. We think the 
harder we study, the better we’re going to 
get at the language. As we just saw, that’s 
not really the key. What you really want to 
do is to get used to the language and the 
way you do that is by meeting it and 
encountering it regularly day-in, day-out 
over time. 

Yes, we do need to study hard, but we 
also need to study frequently. That’s the 
key. The thing is, it’s very difficult to study 
hard and frequently because it takes 
simply too much time. Most of us don’t 
have the time and the energy necessarily 
to study very hard every day and to keep it 
up every day week-in, week-out. 

It’s difficult to study hard and frequently, 
and yet that’s what most people think they 

need to do, but I disagree. You’re much 
more likely to succeed if you do little and 
often, just like a good diet. Language 
learning is the same. Little and often works 
wonders. 

Let’s summarize this and talk about this 
idea again of we don’t want to learn the 
language, we want to get used to it, so 
how to do that. Here are the key principles. 
Number one, frequency is more important 
than length. I don’t want you to be 
studying four or five hours at the weekend. 
I’d rather you take those four or five hours 
and spread them out over the week doing 
one hour every day. Little and often is key. 

I’ve found especially recently, and a lot of 
my polyglot friends would say the same 
thing, that really you don’t need to study 
more than one hour a day. It is a little bit 
counterintuitive really, but it reaches a 
point where you’ve done a certain amount 
in a day, and anything else that you try to 
put in simply doesn’t work. 

When it comes to focused, heads down 
study time, one hour a day really you don’t 
need to be doing more than that. If you 
want to do extra, if you feel like you 
haven’t had enough of your language, then 
that can be your downtime. This can be 
just like what we talked about in the 
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previous module, the difference between 
work and play, by all means spend hours 
every day immersed in your target 
language. That’s great. In terms of heads 
down focus study, you don’t need to be 
doing more than one hour a day.

For some of you doing one hour a day may 
sound like an awful lot. I certainly go 
through times when there’s no way that I 
can study one hour a day. My solution 
always, my approach is to break it down 
into little bits. 

How much is it actually possible to do in a 
day? You can see here from the picture:

That’s me studying flashcards on a rooftop 
bar by the Nile a few weeks ago. What I’m 
trying to show you here is the idea that 
very often throughout your day, there are 
many little opportunities that you can take 
advantage of to study. This is what we 
want to aim to do. We want to maximize 
your study frequency, not your study time. 

The way to do that is by having a variety of 
materials so that you can study in different 
ways and different times and different 
places, making them portable so you don’t 
have to be sat at home at your desk to 
study. You can have them on your phone 
or different places around your house, your 
office, or your car. You want to be filling up 
all of your dead time. No more window 
gazing. No more sitting contemplating life 
on the train. This is dead time that is 
extremely useful and adds up to huge 
amounts over time and you can really use 
that. 

This idea is that five minutes a day doesn’t 
sound like a lot, but that’s 35 minutes a 
week, which is two hours a month. These 
five minutes here and there add up to huge 
amounts over time. 

I’m going to show you now an example of 
what a very good study day would have 
looked like to me when I was back in 
Japan learning Japanese. Certainly not all 
of my days were like this, but sometimes I 
certainly did manage it. I want to give you 
an idea of exactly what’s possible to do 
over the course of a day. 

I’d often wake up and spend five minutes 
reviewing my flashcards on my phone 
before even getting out of bed. This is 
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going to be reviewing vocabulary from the 
day before. Take a shower and in the 
shower maybe write out the alphabet in 
my mind or some new characters, Chinese 
characters, I’m trying to learn one by one. 

Ten minutes later as I’m getting dressed, 
it’s the perfect time to play an episode of a 
Japanese podcast as I’m getting ready. It 
usually takes me a good ten minutes or so 
to get ready and having a podcast going in 
the background is a very good use of time. 

Having breakfast, whilst I’m eating I would 
sit and watch a YouTube video from a 
YouTube playlist that I had on my iPad. 
That’s another good 10 – 15 minutes. 
Twenty minutes later I’m on the train 
commuting to work and I can use that time 
to listen to a podcast from yesterday, 
maybe a second listening to a podcast 
from the day before or else reading a 
chapter of a book. 

A break during work, I would use that to 
spend another 5- 10 minutes reviewing my 
flashcards again. Then after work, going 
back home on the train, even if I’m on the 
platform just waiting for a few minutes, the 
perfect opportunity to fire up the 
flashcards and review them a little bit 
more. 

Hopefully you can see this regularity 
starting to creep in. Back on the train, I 
could re-listen to that podcast from 
yesterday or even the one from this 
morning. I can repeat listening; always 
trying to repeat and review stuff that I’ve 
already learned really helps it. It goes back 
to the module on learning vocabulary. It’s 
about frequency more than anything else. 

An hour later maybe I go to the gym. Once 
I’m in the gym I would listen to something 
lengthier in Japanese. I really like the 
interviews that they have on the Australian 
website SBS. If I don’t go to the gym, then 
I might spend an hour talking to my tutor 
on iTalki.com. Later as I’m having dinner, 
that’s a great opportunity to catch up with 
the news. I like to use NHK News Web 
Easy to read the news every day in 
simplified Japanese. 

After dinner it’s time to relax, but rather 
than watching House of Cards, I’m going 
to keep it in Japanese with an episode of 
the latest Japanese drama. A couple of 
hours later, getting ready for bed, but I 
might have a quick flashcard session, 
another five minutes before sleeping. Then 
in bed reading again the pages of a book 
that I read at lunch or I read on the train. 
This book here: 日本人の心が分かる日本語  

is a great book that I remember reading a 
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lot in Japan about Japanese that even 
Japanese people don’t understand. 

It’s a jammed packed day, but hopefully 
what you can see from this is that there are 
lots of 5, 10, 15 minute opportunities 
where it would be very easy just to zone 
out or check your phone or read the paper 
or whatever, but I’m using this time to do 
things that I enjoy doing in Japanese. 
Things like reading books, listening to 
podcasts, watching TV. These are all 
things that I enjoy doing, but I’m keeping it 
in Japanese. 

I haven’t added up the amount of time 
spent in this particular example, but I’m 
sure you can see how this kind of study 
schedule over time adds up to an 
enormous amount of exposure to the 
language. 

I want to pull out the key points from this 
and they are that it’s a combination of 
study and revision. I’m listening to new 
podcasts, I’m reading new books, but I’m 
also going back and reviewing flashcards, 
which contain vocabulary from the 
previous day, the previous week. I’m re-
listening to podcasts. I’m rereading 
chapters from a book. It’s a combination of 
doing new things, but also reviewing stuff 
that I’ve done before.

I’m sure you can see there that there’s a lot 
of different things going on, there’s books, 
there’s podcasts, there’s flashcards, all of 
these things are only possible if you’ve got 
materials ready. If you remember back to 
Module 2 when we were talking about 
finding the best materials, this is why it’s 
so important. If you didn’t take action in 
Module 2 and gather the materials that you 
need, this would be a great time to go 
back and listen to that and to start to 
gather the things that you really need. 

Above all it’s about frequency rather than 
intensity. Not one of those points 
throughout the day, apart from whilst I was 
at the gym, spend more than 15 minutes 
doing any one thing. Those small 5 – 10 
minute opportunities over the course of 
the day just add up to something that is 
really becoming part of my life above all. 

This is what’s possible, as I said before 
this is an extremely good day. It’s not 
going to be possible for you to do this kind 
of thing on a daily basis, but what I want to 
ask you is how quickly do you think you 
would improve if your day looked like this. 
Just imagine that for a second. How 
quickly would your target language 
improve if you were doing that many 
things over the course of a day? My next 
question to you is, do you think you could 
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do it or even half of that? What do you 
think? I think you can. 

It takes a little bit of work upfront to gather 
the stuff that you need and it takes a little 
bit of willpower to change your routine that 
you may have well been in for many, many 
years, but this is what’s possible. I want 
you to think about just how much of what 
I’ve shown you here you can implement 
into your own routine.    

Here’s the big takeaway, it’s more 
important to do little and often than to try 
to study too hard. Design your day around 
this. 

If you’d like to see a real life example of 
how I applied these principles then head 
over to this URL :

www.iwillteachyoualanguage.com/how-to-
learn-cantonese-1-year/. 

Th is shows you how I used th is 
methodology to learn Cantonese last year. 
It gives you a description of everything I 
did from beginning to end and the most 
important parts of my Cantonese journey. 

Well done for making it to the end of 
Module 8. Next up is Module 9, exactly 
what activities to do every day. This builds 
on the module we’ve done here, but I’m 

going to give you a more coherent plan. I 
want you to select from everything we’ve 
talked about what you need to be doing 
every day. 
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9. Exactly What Activities to Do Every Day

Welcome to Module 9 of Language 
Learning Foundations. In this video 
everything is going to come together. 
Everything that we’ve been learning and 
looking at throughout the course is going 
to come together today. You’re going to 
learn how to put all of this together in a 
sensible way so that you end up with a 
coherent schedule that you can follow 
every single week. 

Here’s what we’re going to cover. We’re 
going to talk about the three pillars of 
effective daily study, how to decide what 
to do every day, and then finally, a sample 
schedule. 

Before we get into this, I just want to 
spend a bit of time talking about what I’m 
trying to tell you here and some of the 
issues surrounding it. There are many, 
many ways to learn a language. For me, 
telling you what to do every day, literally 
what to do every day is problematic. By 
having a prescriptive approach like this 
you risk neglecting other areas that might 
be important to you as an individual. 

It’s also a risk without actually a path to 
follow, you end up doing nothing. 
Fundamentally I believe that action is 
better than inaction because you learn 
from your experiences. I’m going to go 
ahead and I’m going to give you a 
blueprint for what to do every day and how 
to study every day. You need to take it with 
a pinch of salt and you need to make it 
your own. On the understanding that you 
need to take this information and 
personalize it to your needs, here’s what to 
do every day to learn a foreign language 
quickly. 

To my mind there are three pillars to 
effective daily study. Three things that you 
have to do on a regular basis to actually 
make sure that you progress. These are 
they. First of all, you’ve got input. Then 
you’ve got output. Then you’ve got 
revision. These are fairly self-explanatory, 
but let’s look over them quickly. 

Input is obviously when you’re listening or 
reading and you’re learning new things 
about the language. Output is when you 
get the opportunity to actually use the 
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language to produce it by either speaking 
or wri t ing. Then revis ion is often 
overlooked, but revision is when you go 
back and learn whatever it is that you 
learned before. 

You can revise your input. You can go 
back and reread a book chapter that you 
read earlier or reread a chapter from your 
textbook. With output you can do the 
same thing. You can practice saying 
something. Then you can go back and 
practice saying it again. 

With everything you do, whether it’s input 
or output, it’s essential to have revision in 
the process because every time you do 
that you consolidate it. To use the 
metaphors that we were using earlier, with 
input, having regular input, you get use to 
the language. By having regular output, 
you figure out how it all works. This is your 
opportunity to go out there, try things out, 
make mistakes and in so doing, figure out 
how the language works for rea l 
communication.

Then for revision, this is where you 
consolidate the stuff you’ve been doing. 
You don’t learn a word the first time you 
encounter it. You really learn it the seventh 
time or the tenth time or even the fiftieth 
time. Each time you encounter that word, 

you have a deeper level of understanding. 
It’s in the revision that you actually really 
come to learn a language properly. 

Let’s look at how these pillars translate 
into actual activities. On the input side of 
things, I’m going to show you now the 
things that I’ve taken directly from other 
modules in the course, so you can see 
exactly how it applies. 

One of the best ways to get input is from 
your textbook dialogues. If you remember 
from Module 3, these are one of the 
cornerstones of daily study. This is what 
you can learn from. Any level in a 
language, but especially as a beginner, this 
is where you can get your new knowledge 
that you need to put the language 
together. There’s also immersion. These 
are the things that you’re doing in your 
downtime. These are the books you’re 
reading, the TV series you’re watching. All 
of this is input. 

Output comes primarily from regular 
speaking practice that we looked at in 
Module 4, also, from the focused in-depth 
practice activities that we looked at in 
Module 6. It’s everything from repeating a 
conversation to preparing a speech to 
making diary entries. The distinction here 
is that regular speaking practice can just 
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be kind of conversation, and it can be you 
just talking with a native speaker, 
practicing your language. The focused in-
depth practice activities are where you are 
not necessarily just chatting, but you’re 
really doing something specific that really 
challenges you and pushes you in your 
language. 

With revision, there are lots of different 
ways to revise, but within this system that 
I’m teaching you here, the main method of 
revision and the main thing that you want 
to focus on in your revision is vocabulary 
review. It’s the words that you need to 
learn more than anything else. In Module 5 
we looked at how to do that with 
flashcards. You can definitely do that with 
another method as well. 

Especially as a beginner anywhere really 
up to intermediate level, when you’re 
factoring in your revision time, you need to 
focus on vocabulary. You can do that by 
obviously taking the vocabulary from your 
textbook dialogues, from the immersion 
stuff, maybe words that you’ve picked up 
from TV series. Then you can also learn 
words from your speaking practice. When 
you’re actually speaking with a native 
speaker you might learn new words and 
then this can be part of the vocabulary that 
you review. The vocabulary that you review 

comes from all the other things that you’re 
doing during the week. 

Let’s talk about how to actually decide 
what to do every day. When thinking about 
how to study every day, first take a step 
back. How are you going to ensure you 
cover all the pillars we’ve just looked at? 
Do you remember what they were? It’s the 
inputs, the output and the revision. How 
are you going to cover all of those? If you 
just do what a lot of people do, which is to 
sit down at the end of a long day and 
think, what am I going to study now, it’s 
not a very smart approach. You need to 
take a more principled approach. You need 
to plan basically. 

The trick to organizing a weekly schedule 
that breaks down into things you do every 
day is to start with the whole week and 
then work backwards from there. Decide 
what you’re most likely not to do and 
schedule that first. For most of us, what 
that means is your output. It’s fairly easy to 
get input. It’s fairly easy to revise. It’s not 
so easy to sit down and talk with a native 
speaker because regular speaking practice 
has to be arranged between different 
people. 

Speaking should be the cornerstone of 
your language learning week, both for 
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progress and motivation. It’s a cornerstone 
of your language learning week because 
you progress mainly from that regular 
speaking practice, but also because 
having it there every week, two, three 
times a week, is extremely motivating 
because you know you’re going to go and 
speak to someone so that gives you a 
reason to study your flashcards for 
example. We need to make speaking the 
cornerstone of your week. However, 
because they rely on other people, they’re 
the part of your routine you’re most likely 
not to do. 

It’s very difficult often to just start speaking 
to a native speaker on a Tuesday evening 
if you suddenly decide that’s what you 
fancy doing. You have to actually schedule 
it in advance. In other words, when 
planning your week, start with speaking 
sessions and fill in the gaps from there. 

This is the one thing that I make sure I do 
every week. When I meet with native 
speakers, especially at the moment I’m 
doing that a lot with Arabic, and the only 
way that I can make it work, and the only 
way I can keep up my motivation, is by 
scheduling in my speaking sessions every 
week so that I absolutely have to turn up 
and do them. 

Let’s look at exactly how to plan your 
week and what to do. It’s going to get 
complex now, so let’s focus. Here’s the 
week, we’ve got Monday, Tuesday, 
Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday, 
Sunday. That’s the week. Let’s look at how 
I would go about filling in this week with a 
study plan. 

As we’ve just been saying, speaking 
sessions are the cornerstone of the week, 
so we need to start with those. It may be 
the case for you that for example, 
Wednesday and Friday you’ve got 
convenient times to have speaking 
sessions. Could be at home on Skype or it 
can be meeting someone in a café. I would 
set those in stone and know in advance 
that Wednesday and Friday are my 
speaking session days. 

You then might want to have your textbook 
dialogue spread out throughout the week, 
remembering that this is one of the key 
input things, the dialogue from the 
textbook. You want to try to aim to study 
that most days. You got your two speaking 
sessions. Maybe four days of the week 
you’re going to study the textbook 
dialogue. Now you’re starting to fill up the 
engine of your daily work. 
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If you remember from the dialogue there 
was a specific process that we go through 
to learn the dialogue. First of all you listen, 
listen many times. Then you might listen 
and read with the text and then study the 
text. Then you’re going to take away the 
text and just listen again until you’re 
comfortable listening to the whole dialogue 
without the text. If you find yourself getting 
a bit confused at this point, go back and 
read the module on studying with 
dialogues because this covers the process 
we’re talking about here. 

I f y o u ’ v e g o t M o n d a y, Tu e s d a y, 
Wednesday, on Monday you might decide 
to just listen to the dialogue on its own. 
Then on Tuesday you’re going to add the 
text and study it a bit. Then on Thursday 
you’re going to remove the text and just 
listen. That’s part of your input. 

The other part of your input is from 
immersion. Throughout the week in the 
evening, in your downtime, you’re going to 
watch TV; you’re going to listen to music, 
podcasts, read books, all these things. 
That’s going to be a regular part of your 
week and something you do every day. 

In your speaking session, you might want 
to spend some of the time talking, but you 
might want to do something like work on a 

prepared speech. This comes from those 
focused activities I was talking about just 
before. You might just pick one of those 
things from the module on my top five 
language hacking activities for example 
and just do one in a week. 

This week I’m deciding to work on a 
prepared speech. On Wednesday I’m 
going to sit with my tutor. We’re going to 
chat for a bit and then I’m going to say, I 
want to work on this. Then on Wednesday 
and Friday I’m going to work on the 
prepared speech. Maybe my tutor’s writing 
it out for me. Maybe we’re practicing 
reading the speech a few times. Maybe we 
write the speech on Wednesday. 

On Thursday I go off and memorize it. 
Then on Friday I come back and deliver 
the speech to my tutor and see what she 
says. There’s the practicing in between. 
I’m probably not going to be able to 
memorize the whole thing in a day, so 
when it gets to Sunday I might spend 
some study time on Sunday practicing that 
prepared speech again. Do you see how 
we’re kind of spreading stuff throughout 
the week? 

Then this is the review part. Throughout 
the week I’ve been studying this textbook 
dialogue. Then maybe when it gets to 
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Sunday, what I’m going to do is I’m not 
going to start a new one, I’m just going to 
go back and listen to it again. As you 
remember, repet i t ion real ly is the 
cornerstone of all this. Whilst during the 
week I’m learning it, on Sunday I’m saying, 
I’m not going to do that. All I’m going to do 
is I’m going to go back, listen to it again 
and review.

The other thing we need to do for review is 
on a daily basis, revise your flashcards. 
This is nonnegotiable. This is something 
that has to happen every single day. You’re 
revisiting the vocabulary that you’ve 
learned this day, the previous day, the 
previous week on an ongoing basis. Then 
finally you might just simply take the day 
off on Saturday. 

On a different week you might find that 
you change things around a bit. You might 
have a day off on Tuesday. Then you might 
find that instead of the prepared speech, 
you might do repeated conversations. 
That’s one of my language hacking 
activities from Module 6 I believe. You’re 
going to sit down in your speaking 
sessions and say to your tutor, I really want 
to just practice saying things properly. You 
have a conversation and then you just 
repeat it over and over again, deliberate 
practice. 

Then Thursday and Sunday may just 
become diary entries. Two more of those 
focused in-depth activities. Then same 
with the textbook, well maybe on Monday 
you might listen just to review the dialogue 
from the previous week. Then maybe you 
do it again. Maybe it was a particularly 
difficult one last week, the dialogue that 
you were learning, so you decided to keep 
going back to it and listening again to 
review. 

Then it gets to Saturday and you think, 
time to learn a new dialogue, so you move 
onto the next chapter of your textbook. 
Saturday you just listen and read to it only. 
Sunday you just read it and study. 

You can have rea l ly any k ind of 
combination. In all honesty now I don’t sit 
down at the beginning of the week and 
plan it all out like this because it kind of 
becomes automatic. I just do a little bit of 
the things that I know help every day. This 
is why I was showing you this concept of 
the three pillars because it just makes it 
very easy to decide what to do. You need 
to have your input, your output and your 
revision. 

For me now this is kind of automatic. 
These are things that I do on a daily basis, 
but it would certainly help at the beginning 
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for you to just actually, literally plan this 
out. Say, this is what my week is going to 
look like. Then just experience it for a 
couple of weeks. Experience what it looks 
like to study in this way over the span of a 
couple of weeks. 

I’ve showed you a couple of examples 
here, but they are very, very arbitrary really. 
It doesn’t matter how you do it, but 
schedule your speaking sessions first, 
that’s rule number one. If you don’t have 
your speaking sessions scheduled for next 
week, stop what you’re doing and then get 
in touch with your tutor and schedule them 
up because it’s the only way it’s going to 
happen. 

Then simply spread out your input and 
output during the week; dialogues on 
Monday, Wednesday, Friday; speaking 
sessions on Tuesday, Thursday. Then all 
the way through the week you will revise 
inputs, outputs, revision. This is what it’s 
all about. This is the fundamental strategy 
that I’ve used to learn seven languages. 
It’s very, very effective. 

If you’re thinking to yourself, surely there’s 
more to it than this. Surely language 
learning’s much more complex than this. 
There is a lot more to it, absolutely. In fact, 
you can make it as complicated as you 

like, but in language learning as with so 
many things in life, 80% of your progress 
comes from 20% of what you actually do. 
It’s the old 80/20 rule, the Pareto principle. 

The only thing you have to worry about is 
what is that 20% of things that are going 
to bring you the 80% of results. For you, 
as a language learner, that 20% comes 
from the three pillars. It’s the input, it’s the 
output and it’s the revision. It’s making 
sure that that’s what you do on a regular 
basis. 

With a simple weekly schedule of activities 
that cover these three pillars, you’ll see 
progress in your target language far 
beyond what you thought possible. If 
you’re like most people success will 
depend on your ability to do one thing. 
What is that thing? It’s to keep it simple 
and focus your attention on the things that 
matter. 

I’m going to leave you with something that 
you may have heard of. The word is KISS, 
but this is an acronym. I’m going to leave 
you to go away and research that by 
yourself. A simple Google search will 
reveal all, but hopefully if you don’t know 
what this stands for, when you find out, 
hopefully that will make a lot of sense. 
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The big lesson from this is when deciding 
what to do every day, focus all of your 
efforts on activities that satisfy the three 
pillars: input, output and revision. If you’re 
having trouble simplifying in general, if 
you’re looking for a way to simplify your 
language learning routine even further, 
then have a look at this URL:

www.IWillTeachYouALanguage.com/how-
to-get-s-done/. 

It’s a different approach. It’s an approach 
that I call sprints and it’s all about 
spending quite a long time focused on one 
single strategy. You may find that that 
gives you a different perspective that 
might work very well for you. I want to 
offer you this alternative. Do check this out 
and see what you think. 

The homework I want to give you from this 
is to write out an uncomplicated schedule 
of activities for next week that satisfy the 
three pillars covered in this video. It should 
look like the schedule that I showed you. 
When you’ve done that I want you to email 
it to me at:

olly@iwillteachyoualanguage.com

Remember; please use LLF in the subject 
line so that I know what it is. I get a lot of 

emails every day and that helps me to 
identify it. 

I want you to send that schedule to me by 
email. The reason I want you to do that is 
simply because the fact of putting it down 
on paper and sending means you’re much 
more likely to actually follow through and 
then do it in the following week. 

Well done for making it through to the end 
of Module 9. In the next module, the last 
module of the course, we’re going to talk 
about how to stay motivated and make 
serious progress.  
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10. How to Stay Motivated and Make Serious 
Progress

Hi, it’s Olly and welcome back to the last 
m o d u l e o f L a n g u a g e L e a r n i n g 
Foundations. This is Module 10: How to 
Stay Motivated and Make Serious 
Progress. It’s a bold promise this. I’m really 
going to try and give you the most 
important things that I know about how 
stay to motivated and how to make 
progress. The stuff that we’re going to 
cover in this module really is at the heart of 
how I’ve learned so many languages and 
how I’ve managed to learn them fairly 
successfully. 

Motivation is one of those things that you 
can make extremely complex if you want, 
but as you know from me I like to make 
things as simple as possible. I like to drill 
r ight down in to the most s imple 
component parts of anything and 
motivation is no different. 

When it comes to staying motivated over 
the long term, the first thing to realize is 
that the only way to fail at language 
learning is to give up. If you carry on, 
you’ve got a big job ahead of you not to 
succeed eventually. The only way to fail is 

to give up. That means that motivation is 
one of the most important aspects of 
language learning. 

It’s also very easily overlooked because it’s 
very intangible. Those people who are 
successfu l language learners are 
successful because of huge amounts of 
motivation to keep going. Personally I’m 
not successful because of any special 
language learning talent by any means, but 
I’ve done well because I got started and I 
simply didn’t stop. 

I think back to last year when I learnt 
Cantonese in Qatar and for me after many 
years of already learning languages, this 
experience epitomized I think what I had 
learnt about language learning. Cantonese 
is a dialect of Chinese. It is an extremely 
hard language. There are six tones to 
learn, lots of traditional Chinese characters 
and I was living in the Middle East with no 
Cantonese people around whatsoever. It 
was one of the tougher experiences that 
you can think of. 

It was a tough language and I was on the 
wrong side of the world, but I did have a 
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passion at the beginning. I got very 
interested in Cantonese culture. I loved 
movies from Hong Kong. Hong Kong food 
is just insanely good. I did have also major 
roadblocks which were those specifically 
difficult things about Cantonese, the 
vocabulary is extremely hard; the tones, it 
was my first tonal language and it was 
extremely alien to me; and the whole 
writing system. 

Faced with all these problems, I ended up 
trying to do far too much, trying to learn 
everything properly, cover all the bases. I 
ended up burning out after a few months. I 
remember that experience very well, of 
getting home from work and thinking, I’ve 
got to do three hours and then just not 
wanting to do it. I had lost my motivation. 

What happened to me was I thought to 
myself, I just can’t be bothered to study. 
I’m just not enjoying this. What I ended up 
doing is going back to what I loved about 
the language. I started just chilling out 
really and watching TV series every night, 
these great Cantonese TV dramas that 
there are, and speaking every week. I’d get 
on Skype and talk to my tutors. I just said, 
I’m going to do the things that I enjoy in 
this language. Slowly but surely motivation 
came back to me. 

A basic combinat ion of watching 
Cantonese TV that I liked and speaking 
regularly, along with what was essentially 
very small daily doses of flash cards and 
textbook study; that’s what did it for me. I 
think if I hadn’t found that motivation, if I 
hadn’t really identified the things that I 
really loved about the language in the first 
place, I simply wouldn’t have been able to 
carry on. I put my head down and I was 
very proud of the results after one year. 

I want to take a cold, hard look at 
motivation and exactly what it is that we 
need to know. This is what typically 
happens to anyone that starts learning a 
new language.

You start off learning and in the first few 
weeks, maybe the first couple of months, 
you’re learning new things all the time. 
You’re just feeling inspired. You’re learning 
lots of new words. Your ability to speak the 
language is improving on a daily basis. 
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This is the long, sort of steep rise at the 
beginning. 

Then inevitably what happens is the 
novelty of being able to use a little bit of 
your language starts to wear off and the 
reality of hard work hits you like a brick 
wall. It is at that point that the motivation 
just gets hammered down. Then after a 
certain period of time, we find ourselves 
just losing the passion that we had for it in 
the first place. 

What we need is this:

so we still got that same initial inspiration 
when you’re learning new things and 
progressing all the time, but this bit here is 
really the unknown. This is what we need 
to get. 

The truth is that you will start to lose 
motivation after the honeymoon period of 
learning a new language ends and the 

reality of hard work sets in. The game 
really is avoiding the negatives that drag 
you down. That’s really all it is. It’s not so 
much finding the things that are going to 
motivate you massively, although that is 
important. The most important thing is 
avoiding the negatives that are going to 
drag you down. 

At the core of the motivation problem are 
two things. What interests you and makes 
you want to learn, then making enough 
progress to believe that the whole thing is 
worth it in the first place. 

Let’s break this down a little bit. First of all 
what interests you to make you want to 
learn. You’ve got to find the things that fire 
you up and do more of them. It’s that 
simple. For me learning Cantonese in the 
Middle East, the thing that really just 
engaged me and interested me with the 
language was watching those Cantonese 
TV dramas and practicing talking the 
language with native speakers because it 
was just so much fun. That’s what really 
interested me. 

It’s also important to remember that 
without hard work that wouldn’t have been 
effective. You’ve got to harness what 
interests you, but at the same time put in a 
little bit of hard work to balance that out. 
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This is where number two comes in, 
making enough progress to see the value 
in what you’re actually doing. It’s the 
opposite side of the equation. You need to 
have a daily routine that involves study. 
The kind of thing we’ve been looking at in 
the last couple modules. You need to be 
working every day to keep moving 
forward. For me in the case of Cantonese, 
the thing that kept me moving forward was 
this daily dose of flashcards and textbook 
dialogues. It’s the stuff that I’ve taught in 
this course. 

This is what I started doing in the 
beginning. I was working. I was studying. 
However, I burnt out. The reason was that 
the hard work without your why is not 
going to be effective either. You’ve got to 
have this combination of passion in the 
things that you really enjoy, and the hard 
work that makes you progress and 
advance. 

You need to do what most interests you 
often and support this with a small but 
regular amount of more formal study. 

This is the fun bit - the stuff that interests 
you! And the price you have to pay to 
actually learn the language is the small 
amount of study that you’re going to do 
every day. 

What’s the secret? What is the secret to 
making sure that your motivation stays 
up? Most of us are very capable of doing a 
little bit of study every day, what we’re 
trained to do at school. What most of us 
lack is the purpose, is the reason behind 
us learning a language. The key is to 
regularly do those things that mean the 
most to you, not once, not twice, but all 
the time. 

These things here that mean the most to 
you become your reason to keep going. 
Again, for me it was the love of these 
Cantonese dramas and these movies that I 
had come to know and the enjoyment I got 
from speaking with people from Hong 
Kong. 

It comes right back to Module 1 of this 
course. What is it that most interests you? 
What is your why for learning? Find this 
and you have the secret to success. If 
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you’re not sure what it is then I invite you 
to go back and have another look at 
Module 1. It will bring you right back and 
force you to establish what it is that you’re 
really in love with with the language. What 
is your purpose?

If I could send you away from this whole 
course with one thing in your mind, then 
this is it, base your language learning 
around what most interests you and time 
will do the rest. That’s really 80% of the 
game right there, but the lesson is that 
staying motivated for long enough is the 
secret to language learning success. Base 
your learning around what most interests 
you, but don’t forget to keep up the hard 
work. 

Just to recap in Module 1 I asked you to 
write a couple of paragraphs describing 
your most fundamental reasons for 
learning the language. I don’t know if you 
did this, but if you didn’t, this would be a 
great time for you to do so. Hopefully you 
can see how important this is. Hopefully, 
you can see how establishing your reasons 
for learning, your passion for the language, 
your why, just permeates every single 
aspect of the language and of language 
learning. However great you are at 
studying, however studious you are, if you 

don’t have this clear, then your motivation 
will catch up with you eventually.     

We’ve reached the end of the course. I 
really hope you enjoyed it. It’s been a 
pleasure putting the course together for 
you. I wish you all the best with your 
language learning journey. Feel free to get 
in touch with me anytime to share with me 
your experiences or even if you’d just like 
to ask me any questions about language 
learning. I’m always very happy to hear 
from you. Good luck and I’ll talk to you 
soon. 
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